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Amendment 1
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph -1 (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

-1. Whereas AI has the potential to 
offer solutions for day-to-day challenges 
of the education sector such as the 
personalisation of learning, monitoring 
learning difficulties and automation of 
subject-specific content/knowledge, 
providing better professional training and 
support the transition to a digital society;

Or. en

Amendment 2
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph -1 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

-1 a. Whereas AI could have practical 
applications in reducing the 
administrative work of educators and 
education institutions and to free up time 
for their core teaching and learning 
activities;

Or. en

Amendment 3
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph -1 b (new)
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Draft opinion Amendment

-1 b. Whereas the application of AI in 
education raises concerns around the 
ethical use of data, learners’ rights, data 
access, protection of personal data and 
therefore entails fundamental rights’ risks 
such as the creation of stereotyped models 
of learners' profiles and behaviour that 
could lead to discrimination or risks of 
doing harm by the scaling-up of bad 
pedagogical practices;

Or. en

Amendment 4
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph -1 c (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

-1 c. Whereas AI applications are 
omnipresent in the audio-visual sector, in 
particular on audio-visual content 
platforms;

Or. en

Amendment 5
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph -1 d (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

-1 d. Whereas recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing 
have the potential to improve the 
consumers’ experience, but come with 
risks such as selective presentation of 
content based on gender or other grounds, 
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ever more extreme content presented in 
order to increase the time spent on the 
platform and a selective presentation of 
news;

Or. en

Amendment 6
Anna-Michelle Asimakopoulou

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically; expresses its 
concerns that telecommunication 
infrastructures in some regions across the 
European Union are lacking, which limits 
the accessibility to products and services 
that rely on AI and calls on the 
Commission to deploy sustained efforts in 
ameliorating telecommunication 
infrastructures in such regions, 
particularly with regards to the public 
education sector;

Or. en

Amendment 7
Jordi Cañas

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment
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1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; highlights 
the added value of promoting public 
private partnerships to secure this 
objective and deploy the full potential of 
AI in the education, culture and 
audiovisual sector; emphasises that in the 
education sector, this deployment should 
involve educators, learners and wider 
society and take their needs and the 
expected benefits into account in order to 
ensure that AI is used purposefully and 
ethically; points out that the legal 
framework governing AI in the education 
sector should particularly provide for 
legally binding measures and standards to 
prevent practices from the different 
private and public actors involved that 
would undermine fundamental rights and 
freedoms, and to ensure the development 
of trustworthy, ethical and technically 
robust AI applications;

Or. en

Amendment 8
Maria Manuel Leitão Marques

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically; stresses the 
importance of this deployment for 
reskilling and upskilling the European 
labour market, and particularly those of 
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the culture and audiovisual sectors, which 
will be severely impacted by the COVID 
crisis;

Or. en

Amendment 9
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically and leads 
towards improving and benefiting the 
public sector; recognizes the need to 
integrate digital tools, services and 
products such as robotics and machine 
learning; recognises that children are 
vulnerable group in terms of influencing 
their behaviour; emphasises that AI 
applications in the education sector must 
be applied reasonably with adequate 
safeguards and human-centric approach;

Or. en

Amendment 10
Marco Zullo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 1. Notes that the Commission has 
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proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should be accompanied by an 
ongoing review and updating of the 
relevant sectoral rules and should involve 
educators, learners and wider society and 
take their needs, their real opportunities 
and the expected benefits into account in 
order to ensure that AI is used purposefully 
and ethically, in a way that ensures the 
utmost protection of fundamental rights 
and ensures that human beings are, 
ultimately, always able to control and 
correct the system's decisions;

Or. it

Amendment 11
Svenja Hahn, Claudia Gamon

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically; considers that 
all products and services developed with 
public funding should be published under 
open-source licenses and be accessible to 
the general public;

Or. en

Amendment 12
Dominik Tarczyński
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Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to support public procurement in 
intelligent digital services, to encourage 
public authorities to rapidly deploy 
products and services that rely on AI in 
areas of public interest and the public 
sector; emphasises that in the education 
sector, this deployment should involve 
educators, learners and wider society and 
take their needs and the expected benefits 
into account in order to ensure that AI is 
used purposefully and ethically and 
delivers real improvements for those 
concerned, at an affordable cost to the 
taxpayer;

Or. en

Amendment 13
Edina Tóth

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically; stresses the 
need to take into account the 
technological, regulatory and social 
aspects of the introduction of AI in 
education;

Or. en
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Amendment 14
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs, especially of the most vulnerable 
and disadvantaged, and the expected 
benefits into account in order to ensure that 
AI is used purposefully, lawfully and 
ethically;

Or. en

Amendment 15
Pilar del Castillo Vera

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Supports the Commission's 
proposal to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

Or. en
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Amendment 16
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
parents, learners and wider society and 
take their needs and the expected benefits 
into account in order to ensure that AI is 
used purposefully and ethically;

Or. en

Amendment 17
Maria Grapini

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners, schoolchildren and students and 
wider society and take their needs and the 
expected benefits into account in order to 
ensure that AI is used purposefully and 
ethically;

Or. ro

Amendment 18
Adriana Maldonado López
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Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, the 
development and deployment of AI should 
involve educators, learners and wider 
society and take their needs and the 
expected benefits into account in order to 
ensure that AI is used purposefully and 
ethically;

Or. es

Amendment 19
Anne-Sophie Pelletier

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
learners and wider society and take their 
needs and the expected benefits into 
account in order to ensure that AI is used 
purposefully and ethically;

1. Notes that the Commission has 
proposed to rapidly deploy products and 
services that rely on AI in areas of public 
interest and the public sector; emphasises 
that in the education sector, this 
deployment should involve educators, 
teachers, learners and wider society and 
take their needs and the expected benefits 
into account in order to ensure that AI is 
used purposefully and ethically;

Or. fr

Amendment 20
Arba Kokalari

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new)
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Draft opinion Amendment

1a. Welcomes the use of AI-based 
products in education and the potential of 
technology to make high-quality 
education available to all EU pupils, 
especially in sparsely populated and socio-
economically vulnerable areas;

Or. sv

Amendment 21
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

1 a. Acknowledges that although 
development of AI and automated 
decision-making processes may present 
challenges for consumer trust and 
welfare, it's a major tool that can benefit 
EU consumers and companies to boost 
the economy and the internal market; 
welcomes the human-centric approach of 
AI, as a tool to serve people with the 
ultimate aim of increasing well-being;

Or. en

Amendment 22
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

1 a. Underlines that algorithmic 
systems can be an enabler for reducing 
the digital divide in an accelerated way, 
but unequal deployment is of nature of 
creating new divides or accelerate the 
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deepening of the existing ones; calls for 
measures and investments meant to 
ensure the cohesion and sharing of the 
benefits of AI and related technologies;

Or. en

Amendment 23
Alessandra Basso, Isabella Tovaglieri, Antonio Maria Rinaldi
on behalf of the Committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

1 a. Stresses the importance to avoid a 
purely notional and sterile use of AI in 
education which would undermine 
educational bonds between pupils, 
students and other learners and teachers, 
as well as between children and parents; 
the human dimension of education must 
remain at the forefront;

Or. en

Amendment 24
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid all 
forms of discrimination and biases 
including gender stereotypes; emphasises 
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the value of the data sets available to the 
education sector and public sector at 
large; stresses the importance of securing 
integrity of the data whilst also working 
towards highest possible quality of the 
data; recognises that the single market is 
a source of invaluable data, which, with 
adequate safeguards in place, could be a 
tool for the furthering and harmonisation 
of the public education sector; stresses the 
need to develop a single EU code of ethics 
for AI in the education sector;

Or. en

Amendment 25
Jordi Cañas

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; notes that education is a sector 
where significant risks are likely to arise 
from certain uses of AI applications, 
which may potentially undermine 
fundamental rights and result in high 
costs in both human and social terms; 
underlines that data sets used to train AI 
should comply with reasonable and 
comprehensive mandatory requirements 
in order to ensure that they are 
sufficiently broad so as to avoid biased 
outputs and discrimination based on 
social, economic, ethnic, racial, sexual, 
gender, disability status or other factors;

Or. en
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Amendment 26
Marco Zullo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; points out, accordingly, that 
appropriate conformity assessments are 
needed, to verify and ensure that all the 
provisions concerning high-risk 
applications are complied with, including 
test, inspection and certification 
requirements; underlines that data sets 
used to train AI should be reviewed, to 
ensure that they are reliable and accurate, 
to avoid reinforcing gender stereotypes and 
other biases based on gender, ethnic and 
racial origin, religion or beliefs, disability, 
age or sexual orientation;

Or. it

Amendment 27
Anna-Michelle Asimakopoulou

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the public and private education sector in 
the regulatory framework for high-risk AI 
applications given the importance of 
ensuring that education continues to 
contribute to the public good and given the 
high sensitivity of data on pupils, students 
and other learners; underlines that data 
sets used to train AI should be reviewed to 
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reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

avoid reinforcing gender stereotypes and 
other biases; and when appropriate, make 
use of artificial intelligence to identify 
and correct human biases when that 
might exist;

Or. en

Amendment 28
Svenja Hahn, Dita Charanzová, Stéphanie Yon-Courtin, Sandro Gozi, Claudia Gamon

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
uses of certain AI applications in the 
education sector that are subject to 
certification schemes or include sensitive 
personal data in the regulatory framework 
for high-risk AI applications given the 
importance of ensuring that education 
continues to contribute to the public good 
and given the high sensitivity of data on 
pupils, students and other learners; 
underlines that data sets used to train AI 
should be reviewed to avoid reinforcing 
gender stereotypes and other biases;

Or. en

Amendment 29
Dominik Tarczyński

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 

2. Calls on the Commission to 
examine whether parts of the education 
sector should fall in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications, 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
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of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; notes that data sets used to train 
AI may contain inherent biases and 
encourages efforts to mitigate those, while 
the output of AI applications should be 
reviewed to avoid unfair biases;

Or. en

Amendment 30
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be of the highest quality 
and they should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing biases and discrimination 
based on gender, race and other personal 
characteristics;

Or. en

Amendment 31
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 

2. Calls on the Commission to assess 
the appropriate risk level of the education 
sector in order to establish if this sector 
should be included in the regulatory 
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education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing certain stereotypes and other 
biases;

Or. en

Amendment 32
Jean-Lin Lacapelle, Virginie Joron

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners;

Or. fr

Amendment 33
Alessandra Basso, Isabella Tovaglieri, Antonio Maria Rinaldi
on behalf of the Committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
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given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners;

Or. en

Amendment 34
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners in order to promote the public 
good and the public well-being of society; 
underlines that data sets used to train AI 
should be reviewed to avoid reinforcing 
gender stereotypes and other biases;

Or. es

Amendment 35
Isabella Tovaglieri, Alessandra Basso

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
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education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners, also considering threats and 
vulnerabilities coming from cyberspace; 
underlines that data sets used to train AI 
should be reviewed to avoid reinforcing 
gender stereotypes and other biases;

Or. en

Amendment 36
Maria Grapini

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender, religious, cultural and 
national stereotypes and other biases;

Or. ro

Amendment 37
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
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education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI and the outputs should be 
reviewed to avoid reinforcing gender 
stereotypes and other biases;

Or. en

Amendment 38
Edina Tóth

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
discrimination;

Or. en

Amendment 39
Tomislav Sokol

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 

2. Calls on the Commission to include 
the education sector in the regulatory 
framework for high-risk AI applications 
given the importance of ensuring that 
education continues to contribute to the 
public good and given the high sensitivity 
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of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing gender stereotypes and other 
biases;

of data on pupils, students and other 
learners; underlines that data sets used to 
train AI should be reviewed to avoid 
reinforcing stereotypes and biases;

Or. en

Amendment 40
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2a. Points out that all children are 
entitled to a high-quality public education 
at every level; calls, therefore, for the 
development, deployment and use of high-
quality AI systems that provide pupils at 
all levels with high-quality educational 
tools and emphasises that the deployment 
of new AI systems in schools should not 
widen the digital divide in society; calls on 
the Commission to examine how to 
implement these systems, particularly in 
the most vulnerable educational 
establishments and in depopulated areas 
with no or poor Internet access;

Or. es

Amendment 41
Jean-Lin Lacapelle, Virginie Joron

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2a. Draws the Commission's attention 
to the risks inherent in the use of new 
digital technologies in primary and 
secondary education, and even in 
preschooling; recalls that minors should 
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be given special protection in relation to 
the digital content to which they are likely 
to be exposed, and in relation to the use 
that new technologies, such as artificial 
intelligence, may make of their personal 
data, especially in schools or educational 
activities; stresses that the use of digital 
resources in education has produced 
documented negative effects on pupils’ 
attention, development and capabilities; 
calls therefore on the Commission to limit 
the deployment of artificial intelligence to 
higher education and research in cases 
where learners would be liable come into 
contact with it;

Or. fr

Amendment 42
Marco Zullo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2a. Urges the Commission to preserve 
and promote the plurality of reference 
theories upon which to base the 
development of AI systems;

Or. it

Amendment 43
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2 a. Underlines the importance of 
training highly skilled professionals in 
this area, including ethical aspects in 
their curriculums, and supporting 
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underrepresented groups in the field; as 
well as creating incentives for highly 
skilled professionals to seek work within 
the European Union;

Or. en

Amendment 44
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2 a. Highlights the increasing need to 
ensure mutual recognition of a minimum 
level of professional qualifications on AI 
skills across the EU, as several member 
states are upgrading their educational 
offer with AI-related skills and putting in 
place specific curricula for AI developers; 
stresses the need for them to be in line 
with the assessment list of the Ethical 
Guidelines for Trustworthy AI; calls on 
the Commission to build on its own 
proposal in the White Paper on AI, in 
order to put forward a framework in this 
sense;

Or. en

Amendment 45
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2b. Calls on the Commission to 
establish a method whereby the 
manufacturers of devices that use AI can 
control content by means of a data tag or 
a similar means of providing information 
which allows users to make free and 
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informed decisions, given that many 
pupils will be minors whose access to 
certain unsuitable content must be 
restricted on account of their age; 

Or. es

Amendment 46
Marco Zullo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2b. Expresses concern over the use, in 
some local areas, of AI applications for 
remote biometric identification purposes; 
points out that the use of intrusive 
surveillance technologies, particularly in 
high-risk sectors such as education, may 
infringe fundamental rights as it implies 
the use of sensitive data;

Or. it

Amendment 47
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

2 b. Urges Member States which have 
not done so to modernise their education 
systems with a stronger emphasis on 
STEAM subjects in order to secure 
schoolchildren with the minimum 
necessary skills needed in an increasingly 
digital society;

Or. en
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Amendment 48
Jordi Cañas, Svenja Hahn, Claudia Gamon

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education 
is a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; stresses in this regard the 
importance of supporting the uptake of AI 
by SMEs in the education, culture and 
audiovisual sector through financial 
support and other appropriate incentives 
that do not entail a disproportionate 
burden and create a level playing field; 
calls for the data used by AI applications 
in the education sector to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used, in accordance with the European 
data protection and privacy rules, and 
ethical, democratic and transparency 
standards, in the development of curricula 
and pedagogical practices (in particular 
when these services are purchased with 
public money or offered to public 
education providers for free, considering 
that education is a common good);

Or. en

Amendment 49
Geoffroy Didier

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
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becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared 
with the relevant public authorities so it 
can be used in the development of 
curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by big high-tech 
undertakings which have virtual 
monopolies and prohibit any sharing of 
their information assets based on the 
gathering of personal data concerning 
people's relationships and behaviour;  
stresses that this leads to unequal access 
to data, restricting competition, certainly, 
but also leading to new forms of power 
and dominance which are particularly 
detrimental in the field of access to 
knowledge, culture and education; calls 
on the Commission, in cooperation with 
Member States, to develop alternative 
infrastructures for education, private 
cloud storage and smart working;

Or. fr

Amendment 50
Jean-Lin Lacapelle, Virginie Joron

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared 
with the relevant public authorities so it 
can be used in the development of 
curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
dependence is likely to lead to a loss of 
educational know-how that can be used 
without digital tools, and ultimately to 
place European education in thrall to 
technological undertakings in this field, 
which would limit the autonomy of 
individual and institutional consumers, or 
create inequalities between institutions 
that are equipped with these technologies 
and those which are not; calls on the 
Commission to allow Member States 
leeway to regulate the use and deployment 
of digital new technologies within their 
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territory in the light of their specific 
situations;

Or. fr

Amendment 51
Svenja Hahn, Dita Charanzová, Claudia Gamon

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education 
is a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be accessible 
by the general public (following open 
access principles without harming 
copyright and trade secret legislation) in a 
standardised way so it can be used for the 
assessment, improvement and new 
development of curricula and pedagogical 
practices; technologies used by public 
education providers or purchased with 
public money should be based on open-
source technology where possible;

Or. en

Amendment 52
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 

3. Takes note that schools and other 
public education providers are increasingly 
using educational technology services, 
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educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared 
with the relevant public authorities so it 
can be used in the development of 
curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

including AI applications; expresses its 
concern that these technologies are 
currently provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls therefore for investments in 
European IT companies in order to be 
able to develop the necessary technologies 
within the European Union, as well as a 
favourable data strategy enabling these 
companies to feed their AI systems with 
the necessary data sets;

Or. en

Amendment 53
Arba Kokalari

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, 
including AI applications, provided by 
just a few technology companies; stresses 
that this may lead to unequal access to data 
and limit competition by restricting 
consumer choice; calls for this data to be 
shared with the relevant public authorities 
so it can be used in the development of 
curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

3. Stresses how important it is that 
the market for technological services used 
in education should be characterised by 
free competition and diversity of 
providers; stresses that this may lead to 
unequal access to data and limit 
competition by restricting consumer 
choice; welcomes the use of data from AI 
applications used in the public sector in 
the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices;

Or. sv

Amendment 54
Monika Beňová
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Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good); stresses the importance 
of inclusion of multiple AI providers in 
order to facilitate competition and widen 
consumer choices; encourages open 
source systems in order to foster 
innovation and advances in the EU;

Or. en

Amendment 55
Dominik Tarczyński

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, 
including AI applications, provided by just 
a few technology companies; stresses that 
this may lead to unequal access to data 
and limit competition by restricting 
consumer choice; calls for this data to be 
shared with the relevant public authorities 
so it can be used in the development of 

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers may 
face a reduced choice in AI applications; 
encourages public authorities to take an 
innovative approach towards public 
procurement, including through 
partnerships with other public authorities, 
so as to broaden the range of offers that 
are made to public education providers 
across Europe; calls for data to be shared 
with the relevant public authorities so it 
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curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

can be used in the development of curricula 
and pedagogical practices (in particular 
since these services are purchased with 
public money or offered to public 
education providers for free, and because 
education is a common good);

Or. en

Amendment 56
Marco Zullo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be accessible, 
interoperable and of high quality, and to 
be shared with the relevant public 
authorities so it can be used in the 
development of curricula and pedagogical 
practices (in particular since these services 
are purchased with public money or 
offered to public education providers for 
free, and because education is a common 
good);

Or. it

Amendment 57
Edina Tóth

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment
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3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to further fragmentation of the 
internal market, unequal access to data 
and limit competition by restricting 
consumer choice; calls for this data to be 
shared with the relevant public authorities 
so it can be used in the development of 
curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

Or. en

Amendment 58
Anna-Michelle Asimakopoulou

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities, in the 
privacy compliant manner, so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

Or. en
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Amendment 59
Isabella Tovaglieri, Alessandra Basso

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 
used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities and 
monitored by them, so it can be used in the 
development of curricula and pedagogical 
practices (in particular since these services 
are purchased with public money or 
offered to public education providers for 
free, and because education is a common 
good);

Or. en

Amendment 60
Maria Grapini

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice; calls for this data to be shared with 
the relevant public authorities so it can be 

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, including 
AI applications, provided by just a few 
technology companies; stresses that this 
may lead to unequal and insufficient 
access to data and limit competition by 
restricting consumer choice; calls for this 
data to be shared with the relevant public 
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used in the development of curricula and 
pedagogical practices (in particular since 
these services are purchased with public 
money or offered to public education 
providers for free, and because education is 
a common good);

authorities so it can be used in the 
development of curricula and pedagogical 
practices (in particular since these services 
are purchased with public money or 
offered to public education providers for 
free, and because education is a common 
good);

Or. ro

Amendment 61
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Expresses its concern that schools 
and other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on 
educational technology services, 
including AI applications, provided by 
just a few technology companies; stresses 
that this may lead to unequal access to data 
and limit competition by restricting 
consumer choice; calls for this data to be 
shared with the relevant public authorities 
so it can be used in the development of 
curricula and pedagogical practices (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a common good);

3. Expresses its concern that just a 
few technology companies are providing 
educational technology services, 
including AI applications, that schools and 
other public education providers are 
becoming increasingly dependent on; 
stresses that this may lead to unequal 
access to data and limit competition by 
restricting consumer choice; calls for this 
data to be shared with the relevant public 
authorities so it can be used in the 
development of curricula and pedagogical 
practices (in particular since these services 
are purchased with public money or 
offered to public education providers for 
free, and because education is a common 
good);

Or. en

Amendment 62
Jean-Lin Lacapelle, Virginie Joron

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment
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3a. Stresses that the dependence 
created in this way on a small number of 
educational technology players is liable to 
harm many suppliers, equipment 
producers or participants, both in the 
physical resources sector and among 
producers of knowledge, including as 
regards the previous generation of IT 
tools; stresses that it could also lead to 
unfair differentials in access to data and 
limit competition by restricting consumer 
choice, as these risks also arise in the field 
of culture; calls for this data to be shared 
with the relevant public authorities so that 
it can be used in the development of 
curricula and teaching methods (in 
particular since these services are 
purchased with public money or offered to 
public education providers for free, and 
because education is a public asset);

Or. fr

Amendment 63
Anne-Sophie Pelletier

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

3a. Recalls the fundamental role 
played by human beings in passing on 
knowledge and the risk of a digital divide 
in access to digital educational content;

Or. fr

Amendment 64
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment
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3 a. Stresses the need for governments 
and educational institutions to rethink 
and rework educational programmes to 
prepare learners and consumers for the 
increasing presence of AI in all aspects of 
human activity;

Or. en

Amendment 65
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

3 a. Urges the Commission to combat 
market practices resulting in unjustified 
monopolisation of data collection and 
restrictions on data access in the field of 
educational technology services; calls on 
the Commission to ensure fair access to 
data for all companies, in particular 
SMEs and cultural and creative 
companies, which play an essential role in 
sustaining social cohesion and cultural 
diversity in Europe as well as democratic 
values;

Or. en

Amendment 66
Anne-Sophie Pelletier

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

3b. Considers therefore that the use of 
AI in the acquisition of knowledge and 
skills is a tool, access to which should be 
made available to as many people as 
possible in order to avoid aggravating 
existing inequalities;
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Or. fr

Amendment 67
Geoffroy Didier

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners; calls for the implementation 
of a research and development plan for 
artificial intelligence focusing on 
education, knowledge and culture which 
can stop the brain drain and loss of skills 
from Europe; calls also for facilitation of 
the acquisition of cognitive skills and for 
the gulf that exists in our societies with 
regard to access to the means to acquire 
such skills to be reduced;

Or. fr

Amendment 68
Anna-Michelle Asimakopoulou

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
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to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners; stresses the need to require 
the involvement of technology companies 
of all sizes in the sector to ensure a level 
playing field;

Or. en

Amendment 69
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination, the 
highest standards of privacy and data 
protection, accessibility for learners with 
special needs, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

Or. en

Amendment 70
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4
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Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of issuing 
guidelines for the public procurement of 
such services for the public sector, 
including for education providers, to 
ensure the relevant educational objectives, 
consumer choice and the respect of 
fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria linked to the relevant educational 
objectives and including non-
discrimination and data privacy, and, 
specifically when purchasing services for 
public education providers, the 
involvement of educators, parents and 
learners;

Or. en

Amendment 71
Dominik Tarczyński

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need 
for public buyers to take into account 
specific criteria, such as non-discrimination 
and data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance 
of developing the framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and to deepen 
the market by offering SMEs the 
opportunity to participate in the 
procurement of AI applications; stresses 
the need for public buyers to take into 
account specific criteria, such as non-
discrimination and data privacy, and, 
specifically when purchasing services for 
public education providers, the 
involvement of educators and learners;

Or. en

Amendment 72
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Svenja Hahn, Dita Charanzová, Stéphanie Yon-Courtin, Sandro Gozi, Claudia Gamon

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the 
public sector, including for education 
providers, to ensure consumer choice and 
the respect of fundamental rights; stresses 
the need for public buyers to take into 
account specific criteria, such as non-
discrimination and data privacy, and, 
specifically when purchasing services for 
public education providers, the 
involvement of educators and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of making 
full use of the public procurement 
directives and to train public buyers 
adequately, to ensure consumer choice and 
the respect of fundamental rights for the 
procurement of such services in the public 
sector; stresses to that effect the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

Or. en

Amendment 73
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
creating level and fair playing field 
among AI solution providers to ensure 
consumer choice and the respect of 
fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

Or. en
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Amendment 74
Marco Zullo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure maximum transparency, 
consumer choice and the respect of 
fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination, 
environmental sustainability and data 
privacy, and, specifically when purchasing 
services for public education providers, the 
involvement of educators and learners;

Or. it

Amendment 75
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination, the 
ethical regulation of data privacy and 
fundamental rights, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;
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Or. es

Amendment 76
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as non-discrimination and 
data privacy, and, specifically when 
purchasing services for public education 
providers, the involvement of educators 
and learners;

4. Stresses the importance of putting 
in place a proper framework for the public 
procurement of such services for the public 
sector, including for education providers, 
to ensure consumer choice and the respect 
of fundamental rights; stresses the need for 
public buyers to take into account specific 
criteria, such as diversity, non-
discrimination and data privacy, and, 
specifically when purchasing services for 
public education providers, the 
involvement of educators and learners;

Or. en

Amendment 77
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

4 a. With regard to the rise of deep 
fakes and other harmful or illegal content 
with the help of AI, underlines the need to 
complete the e-Commerce directive and, 
based on its solid foundation, to clarify 
the regulatory framework and introduce, 
among others, more effective rules to fight 
harmful and illegal content; more 
efficient strategies to protect minors’; 
proactive and appropriate measures for 
service providers to systemically prevent 
abuses by users, in particular to tackle the 
dissemination of such content to the 
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public;

Or. en

Amendment 78
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

4 a. Recalls the importance of 
promoting, encouraging and supporting 
in a tailored and inclusive manner a level 
of media, digital and information literacy 
that enables the competent and critical 
consideration of and use of algorithmic 
systems;

Or. en

Amendment 79
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

4 a. Encourages the establishment of 
guidelines for AI public procurement in 
order to ensure accountability, 
transparency and sustainability;

Or. en

Amendment 80
Stéphanie Yon-Courtin

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5
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Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

deleted

Or. fr

Amendment 81
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

deleted

Or. en

Amendment 82
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters; stresses the key 
requirements of AI applications such as 
accountability including auditability and 
reporting of negative impacts; emphasizes 
that transparency should also include 
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traceability and explainability of the 
relevant systems; reminds, that AI 
applications must adhere to internal and 
external safety protocols which should be 
technically accurate and robust in nature; 
this should extend to operation in normal, 
unknown and unpredictable situations 
alike;

Or. en

Amendment 83
Dominik Tarczyński

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared, which 
may lead to inadvertent removal of 
legitimate content; notes that unless such 
systems incorporate satisfactory methods 
of transparency and fully accessible 
systems of accountability, automated 
systems will fail to adequately protect 
users' rights;

Or. en

Amendment 84
Geoffroy Didier

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 

5. Underlines that automated means 
of removing copyright works that are 
posted without authorisation on online 
platforms on which audiovisual content is 
shared should be standardised at 
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automated content filters; European level to ensure their proper 
functioning for the benefit both of users 
and of copyright-holders;

Or. fr

Amendment 85
Stéphanie Yon-Courtin, Sandro Gozi

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines that, in line with 
existing legal provisions, technologies 
using artificial intelligence can be a 
relevant and efficient tool in the fight 
against illegal content online; stresses that 
these technologies must be used in a 
proportionate manner, with safeguards, 
and ensure the respect of fundamental 
rights;

Or. en

Amendment 86
Jordi Cañas

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines that automated means 
of removing illegal content from online 
platforms on which audiovisual content is 
shared must not hamper legitimate uses of 
copyrighted material; recalls the long-
established principle prohibiting general 
monitoring obligations under Article 15 of 
Directive 2000/31/EC;

Or. en
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Amendment 87
Alex Agius Saliba

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Recalls that there should be no 
general monitoring in line with Article 15 
of the E-Commerce Directive and that 
specific content monitoring for audio-
visual services should be in accordance 
with the exceptions laid down in the 
European legislation;

Or. en

Amendment 88
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Recalls that there should be no 
general monitoring of audiovisual content, 
in line with Article 15 of the E-Commerce 
Directive1a;

_________________
1a Directive 2000/31/EC of the European 
Parliament and of the Council of 8 
June2000 on certain legal aspects of 
information society services, in particular 
electronic commerce, in the Internal 
Market (‘Directive on electronic 
commerce’) (OJ L 178, 17.7.2000, p. 1).

Or. en

Amendment 89
Arba Kokalari
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Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the fact that the current 
automated means of removing illegal 
content from online platforms on which 
audiovisual content is shared are not 
always sufficient;

Or. sv

Amendment 90
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared;

Or. en

Amendment 91
Pilar del Castillo Vera

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the importance 
of continuing to improve current 
automated means of removing illegal 
content from online platforms on which 
audiovisual content is shared;
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Or. en

Amendment 92
Edina Tóth

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; notes 
that neither the E-Commerce Directive1a, 
nor the revised Audiovisual Media 
Services Directive2a on videosharing 
platforms, impose a general monitoring 
obligation; to that end, calls for further 
maintaining a ban on generalised 
moderation and automated content filters;

_________________
1a Directive 2000/31/EC of the European 
Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 
2000 on certain legal aspects of 
information society services, in particular 
electronic commerce, in the Internal 
Market ('Directive on electronic 
commerce').
2a Directive (EU) 2018/1808 of the 
European Parliament and of the Council 
of 14 November 2018 amending Directive 
2010/13/EU on the coordination of 
certain provisions laid down by law, 
regulation or administrative action in 
Member States concerning the provision 
of audiovisual media services 
(Audiovisual Media Services Directive) in 
view of changing market realities.

Or. en

Amendment 93
Anna-Michelle Asimakopoulou
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Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal and misinformative content which 
may wrongly block legitimate content; 
calls for a ban on generalised moderation 
and automated content filters;

Or. en

Amendment 94
Maria Grapini

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5

Draft opinion Amendment

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters;

5. Underlines the unreliability of the 
current automated means of removing 
illegal content from online platforms on 
which audiovisual content is shared; calls 
for a ban on generalised moderation and 
automated content filters to prevent the 
dissemination of illegal content on online 
platforms;

Or. ro

Amendment 95
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

5 a. Underlines that automated means 
of removing harmful or illegal content 
from online platforms are an effective tool 
of protection against such content, 
therefore, urge platform operators to 
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promptly remove illegal content and to 
consistently transmit it to the law 
enforcement authorities for further 
prosecution, including the metadata 
necessary to this purpose;

Or. en

Amendment 96
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

5 a. Calls for a level playing field and 
fair balance between audiovisual service 
providers and online platforms;

Or. en

Amendment 97
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

5 b. Stresses the importance of the 
human oversight on the deployment of AI 
technologies in order to guarantee the 
respect of the human rights, ethical 
principles and correct use of algorithms to 
avoid unfair bias; recalls that EU funding 
should in particular support AI solutions 
that are in line with the Ethics 
Guidelines;

Or. en

Amendment 98
Jordi Cañas
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Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services; points out in this 
regard that clear and understandable 
explanations should be provided to the 
users, notably on the data used, the 
purpose of the algorithm, personalisation, 
its outcomes and potential dangers, in 
respect with the principles of explicability, 
fairness and responsibility; calls on the 
Commission to consider tailored product 
safety and liability rules when AI 
applications are deployed for educational 
purposes, considering the high risks to 
which the addresses, such as pupils, 
students and other learners, are exposed;

Or. en

Amendment 99
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
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discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services; recognises the 
importance of privacy of the consumers in 
EU; calls for development of mechanisms 
providing monitoring of consumer´s right 
to informed consent and freedom of 
choice when submitting data;

Or. en

Amendment 100
Arba Kokalari

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure 
that personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the 
right of users to opt out from 
recommended and personalised services.

6. Stresses the importance of access 
to consumer information for a system of 
recommendations and personalised 
marketing on audiovisual platforms, 
including video streaming platforms and 
news platforms; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the 
right of users to opt out from 
recommended and personalised services; 
stresses that measures to ensure 
transparency and the possibility of opting 
out of personal recommendations must be 
proportionate and take into account 
implementation costs for SMEs.

Or. sv

Amendment 101
Dominik Tarczyński

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 6. Calls for recommendation 
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algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the 
right of users to opt out from 
recommended and personalised services.

algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory, in line with the adopted 
Platform to Business Regulation and the 
New Deal for Consumers Omnibus 
Directive.

Or. en

Amendment 102
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, 
and on platforms disseminating cultural 
and creative content, to be transparent, in 
order to give consumers and users insight 
into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to easily and reversibly opt out 
from recommended and personalised 
services.

Or. en

Amendment 103
Maria Grapini

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment
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6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
an accurate and comprehensive insight 
into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory or incomplete; stresses the 
need to guarantee and properly implement 
the right of users to opt out from 
recommended and personalised services.

Or. ro

Amendment 104
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
an accurate insight into these processes 
and content, and ensure that personalised 
services are not discriminatory; stresses the 
need to guarantee and properly implement 
the right of users to opt out from 
recommended and personalised services.

Or. es

Amendment 105
Isabella Tovaglieri, Alessandra Basso

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 6. Calls for recommendation 
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algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent and easily recognisable, in 
order to give consumers insight into these 
processes and ensure that personalised 
services are not discriminatory; stresses the 
need to guarantee and properly implement 
the right of users to opt out from 
recommended and personalised services.

Or. en

Amendment 106
Salvatore De Meo

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be transparent, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

6. Calls for recommendation 
algorithms and personalised marketing on 
audiovisual platforms, including video 
streaming platforms and news platforms, to 
be explainable, in order to give consumers 
insight into these processes and ensure that 
personalised services are not 
discriminatory; stresses the need to 
guarantee and properly implement the right 
of users to opt out from recommended and 
personalised services.

Or. en

Amendment 107
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6a. Calls for audiovisual platforms to 
be responsible for their content in order to 
protect the rights of both consumers and 
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pupils, ensuring that their fundamental 
rights are not infringed, and in order to 
prevent fake news and disinformation;

Or. es

Amendment 108
Virginie Joron, Jean-Lin Lacapelle, Markus Buchheit

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6a. Considers that, since automatic 
translation tools have made so much 
progress, content providers and 
commercial digital platforms should be 
encouraged to provide subtitling of 
educational and cultural programmes in 
the languages of the European Union;

Or. fr

Amendment 109
Kim Van Sparrentak
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Notes that the access to data is a 
challenge that stakeholders face and 
might have an impact on developing and 
AI ecosystem; points toward anachronic 
legislation like the Directive 96/9/EC of 
the European Parliament and of the 
Council of 11 March 1996 on the legal 
protection of databases and calls for its 
removal.

Or. en
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Amendment 110
Isabella Tovaglieri, Alessandra Basso

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. recalls how Artificial intelligence 
could be a perfect tool to allow a wide 
audience of users to remotely enjoy public 
cultural heritage (e.g. exhibitions or 
museums) for information purposes, 
"tourism", but also research; therefore 
encourages cultural institutions to exploit 
the potential of AI to make their contents 
widely accessible;

Or. en

Amendment 111
Alessandra Basso, Isabella Tovaglieri, Antonio Maria Rinaldi
on behalf of the Committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Suggests that audiovisual content 
for educational purposes should be 
catalogued and classified according to age 
groups in order to facilitate an effective 
selection of the most suitable contents;

Or. en

Amendment 112
Dominik Tarczyński

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Notes that the deployment of AI in 
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customs screening procedures may 
support efforts to prevent the illicit 
trafficking of cultural heritage, in 
particular to supplement systems which 
allow customs authorities to target their 
efforts and resources to those items 
presenting the highest risk.

Or. en

Amendment 113
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Stresses the need to improve the 
digital skills of educators, learners and 
wider society, whilst having regard to ´A 
Europe fit for the digital age´; emphasises 
that the AI solutions, products and 
services for the public sector and 
specifically for the education, must be 
human-centric or have human-in-
command approach; recognises that the 
AI market amounts to around USD 664 
million and is expected to grow to USD 
38.8 billion by 2025; expects that the EU 
enhances its approach to promoting 
investment and financing of new AI 
solutions; underlines the need for 
constant strengthening of the single 
market and avoiding its fragmentation; 
stresses the need to integrate AI services 
into the Digital single market strategy;

Or. en

Amendment 114
Maria da Graça Carvalho

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)
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Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Underlines that consumers shall 
be informed when they are interacting 
with an automated decision process and 
that their choices and performance are 
not limited; stresses that the use of AI 
mechanisms on commercial surveillance 
of consumers shall be countered, even if it 
concerns "free services", ensuring that it 
is strictly in line with fundamental rights 
and GDPR; all regulatory changes shall 
take in consideration the impact on 
vulnerable consumers.

Or. en

Amendment 115
Brando Benifei

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 a. Points out to the fact that creations 
made by AI, if marketed, could create 
distortions in the cultural and creative 
sector, affecting pricing and 
remuneration to the detriment of human 
creators.

Or. en

Amendment 116
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6b. Points out that the deployment, 
development and implementation of AI 
must make it easier for consumers and 
pupils with some form of disability to use 
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tools to access audiovisual content; 

Or. es

Amendment 117
Virginie Joron, Jean-Lin Lacapelle, Markus Buchheit

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6b. Considers that commercial digital 
platforms should be encouraged to 
provide access to their programmes in all 
the languages in which their content is 
disseminated in Europe, i.e. without 
blocking access to certain languages 
according to the geographical location of 
the consumer when the oral or written 
version is available for other countries of 
dissemination. 

Or. fr

Amendment 118
Isabella Tovaglieri, Alessandra Basso

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 b. supports the use of AI related to 
the dissemination of texts and 
manuscripts, especially ancient ones, 
through the web, to preserve them from 
destruction but at the same time to make 
them accessible to a wide mass of users, 
including researchers, experts and 
scholars.

Or. en
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Amendment 119
Monika Beňová

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 b (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6 b. Calls on the authorities and 
private education providers to include in 
the education curriculum content for 
building digital skills in an increasingly 
digital society, underlines the need for 
upskilling future workforce; recognises 
the benefit of forecasting jobs that will be 
disrupted by digital technology such as 
automation, digitalisation and AI.

Or. en

Amendment 120
Adriana Maldonado López

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 c (new)

Draft opinion Amendment

6c. Points out that the AI systems that 
are developed, implemented and used in 
the European Union, in any of the three 
sectors referred to in this report, must 
reflect the EU's cultural diversity and 
multilingualism.

Or. es


